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PRESIDENT'S LETTER 

In addition to our continuing volunteer efforts to 
assist OSA projects, summarized elsewhere in this 
newsletter, FOSA remained focused this spring and 
summer on the continuing struggle to secure adequate 
funds for OSA operations. The legislative effort to 
pass a bill supporting cultural heritage and tourism, 
including $100,000 for OSA, died in committee due 
to lack of support from the General Assembly leader­
ship and the Governor's office. With widespread sup­
port for the bill throughout Connecticut's historic 
preservation community, and the positive reaction of 
a large number of individual legislators who voted for 
the bill in several committees, efforts to pass another 
version of the bill will continue in the next session. 

FOSA participation in this campaign enhanced 
awareness of archaeology 's contribution to Connecti­
cut's cultural history among other preservation 
activists. In May, Nick Bellantoni, about half the 
FOSA board, and director Ellen Censky of the Con­
necticut State Museum of Natural History attended a 
reception at Mystic Seaport hosted by the Connecticut 
Humanities Council to gather all supporters of the 
heritage and tourism legislative effort. 

FOSA will continue to coordinate our lobbying and 
education efforts for the bill with the CHC, including 
conversations with key legislators and gubernatorial 
staff and advisors. 

Our less visible efforts to get legislative support for 
OSA funding were probably somewhat more succes­
sful. FOSA treasurer Dreda Hendsey worked with a 
legislator last Spring towards adding funds to the Nat­
ural History Museum budget for immediate OSA staf­
fing needs. A commitment, less formal than we 
wished for, was made to increase the UCONN contri­
bution to the OSA budget by $15,000. After some 
delays, this sum was recently transferred to the muse­
um, and Nick is now planning how best to use it. We 
hope this becomes a minimal annual UCONN com­
mitment, but continuing uncertainties about universi-

ty support for OSA only re-focus our efforts to secure 
explicit, permanent funding through mechanisms 
such as the cultural heritage and tourism bill . 

Election season is a good time to get the attention 
of our state legislators on the cultural heritage and 
tourism bill. Elsewhere in this newsletter, you will 
find a short letter which we hope you will re-use and 
send to your local representatives in the House and 
Senate. Feel free to use your own words, and try and 
get a few friends to do likewise. 

FOSA will be heavily involved in organizing what 
has become an annual introduction to archaeology for 
Glastonbury 7th-graders in October. After orienta­
tion sessions led by Nick Bellantoni and Dave Cooke 
at Gideon Welles School, students will be allowed to 
excavate in the upper inches of plowzone at the 
Morgan Site under the supervision of avocational and 
professional archaeologists. Students will also learn 
to screen, wash, and catalog artifacts. The richness of 
the site assures everyone will find and learn some­
thing, but there will be no damage to undisturbed 
archaeological deposits. Last year 's event was a great 
success, and FOSA gained some new members. 

Mike Raber 

PIPELINE THROUGH THE PAST 

To thank FOSA's current members, we are 
pleased to enclose with this newsletter the booklet 
"Pipeline Through The Past: Archaeology and the 
Iroquois Pipeline Project," published by the Iroquois 
Gas Transmission System. Extra copies will be 
available for pickup at the Annual Meeting. 

IN THE FIELD, FAR AND WIDE 

Field work this year has taken Nick and his 
volunteers to the far reaches of the state. We have 
worked on projects in Guilford, Wethersfield, Mid­
dletown, Bethany, Manchester, South Woodstock, 
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Trumbull, New Milford, Salem, Greenwich, Volun­
town, Coventry, East Hartford, Brooklyn, and prob­
ably your town too. 

These projects involved both prehistoric and his­
toric sites and we also delved into a little forensic 
archaeology occasionally. The diversity of these pro­
jects makes for constantly changing new adventures. 
Time in the field is never boring. You see new places 
and meet new people. 

The nucleus of Nick's field team is still the Ar­
thur Basto Archaeological Society, but any and all 
persons interested in "hands on" archaeology are 
more than welcome. In South Woodstock, many 
members of the local historical society joined in the 
dig and thoroughly enjoyed it as did more than 100 
students from a local prep school located there. 

In Voluntown, the dig took on the aspects of a 
Sherlock Holmes mystery. Strange artifacts were un­
covered there that need to be analyzed thoroughly in 
many different ways before any conclusions can be 
made. A most perplexing site. 

Middletown and Wethersfield had us working 
with the Natural Resources Conservation Service and 
their ground penetrating radar equipment seeking 
burials at Wethersfield while at Middletown we were 
looking for, of all things, nude statues. Who says ar­
chaeology is dull? 

As you can see, we never know what the next 
phone call will involve. Be it a prehistoric Indian vil­
lage site, a historic 18th century tavern, an isolated 
burial, or a mystery that would intrigue Sir Arthur 
Conan Doyle, the field work volunteers are ready. 
Those of you that want a "change of pace" -- come 
join the team. To volunteer for field work, email 
Kathie Kelleher at dkelle2358@aol.com or call the 
Office of State Archaeology on Mondays at (860) 
486-5248 . 

Dave Cooke 

A LETTER FOR LEGISLATORS 

Here is a short letter which you can send to your 
state legislators, encouraging them to support the bill 
on cultural heritage and tourism. You can find the 
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names and addresses of your legislators in the blue 
pages of your phone book, under Connecticut State 
Legislators. 

During the last legislative session, Senate Bill 566 
proposed long-overdue, permanent support for Con­
necticut's cultural heritage and tourism. The bill did 
not reach the House and Senate floors , but will be re­
introduced in the next session after more discussions 
with legislative leaders and gubernatorial advisors . 

The proposed funding addresses critical needs of 
public and non-profit institutions which provide the 
foundation for tourist visits to historical structures, 
archaeological sites, and museum exhibits. This bill 
will allow the State Archaeologist to begin meeting 
his office's mandate to manage Connecticut's arch­
aeological collections, preserve unmarked burials, 
identify and protect archaeological properties, and 
educate the public about the state's archaeological 
resources ( lOa CGS 112). 

The state-owned archaeological collections are a 
large and valuable resource for exhibit development 
and research. Archaeological education promotes the 
heritage industry: a public which understands and 
values archaeology is a public which will spend 
money protecting and visiting archaeological re­
sources. Connecticut's archaeological sites are not all 
underground, but include hundreds of structures, 
landscapes, and ruins. These sites, many on state land 
or on publicly-accessible properties of various land 
trusts, attract students and other visitors now. 

With modest investments, archaeological sites can 
be interpreted and promoted for visitation. I urge you 
to support this bill when it re-emerges. 

VOLUNTEERING: 
AS GOOD AS IT GETS 

It is difficult to pick the most interesting thing you 
could become involved in as a volunteer in the Office 
of State Archaeology. This summer has been "abuzz" 
with activity. One of the highlights was working with 
four high school age young women who were partici­
pants in a UCONN mentoring program. Nick was 
their mentor and the volunteers got to work with the 
students both in the field and in the office. 



FOSA Member Newsletter, Fall 2000 

These four teenagers were students from schools as 
diverse as Morgan in Clinton and Weaver in Hartford. 
All were extremely bright and motivated. Tasks as­
signed to them were quickly understood and as quick­
ly organized by them so that work could be accomp­
lished efficiently and completely. They added a spark 
to everything we did in the three weeks they were with 
us. 

In addition, for two weeks two middle school 
teachers joined as a part of a graduate course they 
were taking. With the help of these two groups, a 
great deal of work was completed, but there is still 
plenty left for other volunteers to dig into. 

Later in the summer, Nick called together approxi­
mately ten archaeologists to discuss the significance 
of a controversial site that was being excavated. It 
was exciting to listen to these men and women debate 
the significance of the site and later watch them 
excavate a portion ofit. It was an informative experi­
ence for those of us who have little formal archaeo­
logical education. 

There was never a dull day as people dropped in 
and the phone rang continuously. All too frequently 
this summer there were calls about skeletal remains 
that were uncovered by development excavation. Off 
Nick had to run again and again with volunteers in tow 
to answer people's calls for help in analyzing bones or 
artifacts. 

From January to July, volunteers have dona­
ted 1369.5 hours in the field and 466.25 hours in the 
office. Anyone who likes to have fun, with educa­
tional experiences thrown in, and just a bit of work is 
invited to join us. To volunteer for the office, email 
Kathie Kelleher at dkelle2358@aol.com or call the 
Office of State Archaeology on Mondays at (860) 
486-5248. 

Kathie Kelleher 

WELCOME NEW MEMBERS 

Ruth & Wayne Ladd, Vernon 
Susan C. Manning, Jewett City 

Peter Rataic, Hartford 
Frank G. Winiarski, East Hartford 

"SUMMER EVENTS 2000" 
FUND RAISER 

Page3 

On August 12, 2000 a fundrai ser for the State Arch­
aeologist was conducted by the Connecticut State 
Museum of Natural History, "Summer Events 2000." 
This event was to invite the public on a current arch­
aeological dig. Dr. Nick selected the "Kiss Site" in 
the town of Coventry. 

The twenty-five contributing participants enjoyed 
finding Historic and Native American artifacts and 
heard many of Dr. Nick's adventures in the field and 
especially enjoyed receiving the "Rat Trap of the Year 
Award" from the Dig Master Dave Cooke and compa­
ny. A Special Thank You is given to all of the FOSA 
and ABS volunteers for their time and working know­
ledge of Archaeology to the participating supporters. 

Kenneth J. Beatrice 

Dr. Nicholas Bellantoni and a young participant mea­
sure a Native American artifact at the "Kiss Site. " 
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ANNUAL MEETING ALERT 

FOSA's Annual Meeting will be held 
on February 4, 2001 at Wood Memorial Li­
brary, South Windsor. Nick will talk about the 
"Gallup Rock Shelter" in Voluntown. 

CONNECTICUT ARCHAEOLOGY 
AWARENESS WEEK CALENDAR 

October 7 through 15, 2000 

October 7 and 14, Saturdays 
Archaeological Excavations: Centuries-old ties be­
tween Connecticut's oldest college, Yale, and Con­
necticut's oldest house, the Henry Whitfield State 
Museum, are being renewed as the two institutions 
embark on a multi-year archaeology program at the 
Guilford house. The public is invited to view archae­
ologists and students conducting excavations on 
Saturdays between lO:OOa.m. and4:30p.m. Nofeeis 
required. Contact: Henry Whitfield State Historical 
Museum, (203)453-2457. 

October 9, Monday 
Presentations and Hands-on Archaeology: The Pea­
body Museum of Natural History at Yale University, 
170 Whitney Ave., New Haven, CT, will present 
several opportunities to learn about the art, archi­
tecture and customs of native peoples from the islands 
of the Caribbean. Included: 1:00-4:00 p.m., Hands­
On Archaeology Touch Table; 3 :00 p.m., "The Salt 
River Site, St. Croix, At The Time of Encounter" with 
Birgit Faber Morse; 3:30 p.m., "The Prehistory of the 
Tainos" with Irving Rouse; 4:00 p.m., "Amerindian 
Subsistence in the Caribbean" with James Petersen. 
Admission to the Museum: $5.00 Adults, $3.00 
Children. Contact: Peabody (203) 432-5050. 

October 9, Monday 
Presentation: Ken Feder and Marc Banks will pre­
sent a lecture on their archaeological research in the 
McLean Game Refuge at the McLean Home, 75 Great 
Pond Road, Simsbury, CT, at 1 :00 p.m. No fee re­
quired. Contact: McLean Game Refuge (860) 653-
7869. 

October 11, Wednesday 
Presentation: "The FAR SIDE of Human Evolu­
tion." The Canterbury Historical Society is sponsor-
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ing a slide show presentation by Nick Bellantoni, CT 
State Archaeologist, using Gary Larsen cartoons to 
discuss human development over the last 5 million 
years . No fee required. 7: 30 p.m. Dr. Helen Baldwin 
Middle School, Route 14, Canterbury, CT. Contact: 
Liz or Charlie Fairbrother (860) 546-9967. 

October 14, Saturday 
Fall Meeting: The Archaeological Society of Con­
necticut will have their fall meeting at the Norwalk 
Community College from 9:00 a.m. to4:00 p.m. in the 
East Campus Lecture Hall . The theme for the meet­
ing is "The Archaeology of Social Boundaries." Ad­
mission is $10.00 Adults, $6.00 Students. 

October 15, Sunday 
Archaeological Tour: Dr. Harold Juli will be giving 
an archaeological tour of the Connecticut College 
Arboretum at 10:00 a.m. People should meet at the 
Athletic Center on Route 32, New London and wear 
proper clothing for walking in the woods. No fee 
required. Contact Harold Juli (860) 439-2228. 

AN INVITATION 

Arthur Basto Archaeological Society invites 
FOSA members to their "Annual Dig & Dine," Oc­
tober 21, 2000, 10:00 a.m. Enjoy digging and dining 
by the lakeside. The chowder's on .. . bring a dessert. 

RSVP to Deb Labrie (860) 3 76-3 531 or Jill (860) 
376-9188. Dig will be held on the property of Jill 
Skidgell, 197 Sheldon Road, Voluntown, CT. 

Directions: Rt. 395 N, exit 85, right tum on Rt. 
138. As you enter Voluntown, look for sign to Pach­
aug State Nursery. Tum right at sign, go up that road 
and bear left at the fork. Opposite nursery is the 
driveway to Jill's property. House is set way back 
from the road. 
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